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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES 
July 11, 2018
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (via telephone), Daniel Henry, Jon McGowan
Excused: Robert Phillips, Cynthia Alfred, Leon Carrero, Charles McWhite, and Justin Portlock
Absent: Hunter Anderson  
Also: Colleen Hampsey and Richard Distel – City Council Research; Sandra Lane-Smith – ECA District 9
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 3:02 p.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. With just two members in attendance and one present via telephone, there was not a quorum present.
Discussion: The purpose of the special meeting was to address EAP Vice Chair McGowan’s concerns regarding Ordinance 2018-383. In the June Election Advisory Panel meeting, the group agreed to support the amendments to Chapter 59 Ordinance Code. However, upon further study, Mr. McGowan became aware that the actual language of the legislation was not in accordance with the purposed language submitted by the EAP to Councilwoman Brosche in a letter dated May 16, 2018. 
A document copy of an email from Councilwoman Brosche to the EAP was distributed to the attendees. In the email message, Ms. Brosche explained the background of the drafting of Ordinance 2018-383. (This email was also forwarded to those members of the EAP who were not in attendance.)

Jeff – After reading the recent EAP minutes and noticing there was a question regarding the legislation they requested, I am providing follow up communication.  I encourage you to share my communication with the group as you see fit.  

Per letter received from Ms. Montgomery dated May 16, 2018, and related EAP minutes regarding the same, I forwarded these items (attached) to Peggy Sidman, Office of General Counsel, on May 21, 2018 and requested that she draft legislation accordingly.  Upon research of the Florida Statutes, Ms. Sidman needed some direction and requested the opportunity to reach out to Supervisor Hogan.  I granted her request because I am not the authority on election law, and because I intended to communicate with Supervisor Hogan in connection with the EAP request prior to filing any legislation.  

When she did reach out to Supervisor Hogan, Ms. Sidman learned Supervisor Hogan had been working with Jason Teal, also from the Office of General Counsel, regarding legislation generally on the same subject matter, which was the result of the 2016/2017 Rules Committee (Special Committee) efforts to review all boards and commissions.  Mr. Hogan sent such legislation to CM Dennis for introduction because CM Dennis was the Rules Committee Chairman at the time of the Rules Committee efforts and he worked for the Supervisor of Elections Office for over a decade and has tremendous experience in election operations/matters.  

Upon learning of the duplication of effort, I advised Ms. Sidman that she needed to take no further action.  As the EAP is aware, bill 2018-383 was introduced by CM Dennis on June 12th and should be taken up in Rules next week.

After reviewing the recent EAP minutes, I wanted to advise the EAP that I received Ms. Montgomery’s request, took immediate action to request legislation be drafted, and have since halted such action upon learning it was a duplication of effort.  

I thank the EAP for their efforts to serve the City of Jacksonville.

Sincere regards, 

Anna Lopez Brosche

Council Member At-Large Group 1

Office of the City Council

117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

Jacksonville, Florida 32202

Phone: (904) 630-1393

Fax: (904) 630-2906

E-mail: abrosche@coj.net 

The members in attendance discussed the legislative language that had been proposed by the EAP as compared to the actual amendment language in the bill. Mr. McGowan believes that the Supervisor of Elections and his staff were less than forthcoming about the drafting of Ordinance 2018-383 and how it would impact the duties of the EAP. The members in attendance concurred that the amendment language as submitted by the EAP in May should be incorporated into the ordinance. As there was not a quorum present, no actions could be voted upon.
In the ordinance as introduced, the duties of the EAP are amended to remove “polling locations, ballot styles, and fraud prevention” as items for the EAP to study and make recommendations about to the Supervisor of Elections. The ordinance also adds the duty to “study and make recommendations to the Supervisor of Elections to increase the quality of candidate and voter education efforts regarding adherence to and compliance with the Florida Election Code applicable to candidates and voters”, while removing the duty to “evaluate and recommend improvements on the election effectiveness, including number of overvotes, undervotes and spoiled ballots, voter complaints, and voter turnout.” Finally, the ordinance specifies the duty of the EAP to “review and comment on ballot instructions” but not on “ballot styles or absentee ballot appearance.” 
The premise for amending Chapter 59 Ordinance Code through Ordinance 2018-383 is to address preemptions that the Florida Legislature has made in the years since the EAP was created.  Mr. McGowan and Mr. Henry contend that the amendments as introduced weaken the oversight capabilities of the EAP and minimize the opportunity for citizen input on the election process. As there was no quorum present, the EAP members could not vote to reverse their position of support for the bill. They agreed to ask the bill sponsor, Councilman Dennis, to defer the bill for one cycle to allow for another special meeting of the EAP (with a quorum) to discuss the ordinance language and vote on a position to present prior to a vote by council.
Ordinance 2018-383 amending the Election Advisory Panel’s authorization in Chapter 59 Ordinance Code was introduced on June 12th and had a second reading on June 26th. It will be heard by the Rules Committee on July 17th and, if voted out by the committee, will be on the City Council agenda on July 24th for final action.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The next special meeting will be scheduled before the end of July.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:14 p.m.
Colleen Hampsey, Council Research Division 
Posted 7.12.18 12:00 p.m.
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